Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

December 1, 2014
Minutes
Board Attendees: Tim Loflin, Darcus Bisher, Norman Hunt 
Board Attendees (Outgoing): Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist

Board Attendees (Incoming): Charles Hobson, Debbi Yarbrough 
Staff Attendees: Manager/Clerk to the Board Renae Stafford, Finance/Office Manager Lisa Hedrick

Guest Attendees: see attached list
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 

Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the November 13, 2014 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written. Tim Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.

Adoption of the Agenda: Tim Loflin requested that the adoption of the agenda be considered after the newly elected Board members were sworn in, and the Board agreed. 
Arlin Sechrist expressed his appreciation for the District’s employees, the work they perform daily, and the support shown during his time serving as a Board member. In addition, he congratulated the winning candidates elected to serve the District and discussed that it was appropriate for those who created the Badin Lake Sewer Project to be tasked with finding solutions.    
Oaths of Office: Senator Stan Bingham administered the oaths of office to the incoming Board members Charles Hobson, Debora Yarbrough, and Norman Hunt.  
Selection of Chair/Secretary: Darcus Bisher made a motion for Tim Loflin to serve as the Chair, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. Darcus Bisher made a motion for Debbi Yarbrough to serve as the Secretary, Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.
Adoption of the Agenda: Tim Loflin requested that a Closed Session be added to the beginning of the agenda to discuss a Legal Services Contract with Frank Wells and Personnel be added to the Closed Session already on the agenda for discussion of Badin Lake Sewer Project Litigation. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve the agenda including the additions requested, Norman Hunt seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.

Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to move to Closed Session to discuss the Legal Services Contract, seconded by Charlie Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Darcus Bisher made a motion to move back to open session, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.

Norman Hunt made a motion to contract with Megarian & Wells to provide general counsel for the District as outlined in a memorandum/letter presented, seconded by Debbi Yarbrough, passed by the Board 5-0.

Public Comment: There was one guest registered to address the Board but he had previously exited the meeting. 

Reports/Old Business: 
Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford discussed that 210 residents are fully operational on the District’s wastewater system and the Board reviewed the spreadsheet detailing further breakdown of the connections and repair/replacement work. She also confirmed that of the 110 proposed connections in Lakemont/Whip-O-Will, staff has completed approximately 81 lateral assembly replacements and approximately 10 tank fitting replacements for properties where easements were previously obtained. Renae Stafford confirmed that staff had consulted with Charlie McGougan (Engineer) regarding how the next partial certification may be issued since all the tank fittings in the subdivision cannot be replaced until the remainder of easements is obtained.  
Badin Shores Resort: Renae Stafford explained that following the November 6, 2014 meeting between District staff and BSR Park Manager Dave Doby, the District had not received copies of the Withers & Ravenel and Research & Analytical Lab contracts, nor a check for the remaining $4,363.40 previously deducted from monthly payments. She further discussed that staff had followed up with Mr. Doby by phone on November 18, 2014, at which time he indicated that he has begun efforts to obtain the requested contracts. Renae Stafford briefly discussed that once the contracts are obtained, Mr. Doby has agreed to work with District staff to research whether NCDENR still requires the groundwater monitoring to continue at the spray fields no longer in use.   
Admin/Water/Wastewater Department Updates: 

Town of Denton- Proposed Water Rate: Renae Stafford discussed that following the Board’s advisement in November she had contacted the Town Manager to request that Denton authorize their CPA, Eddie Carrick, to provide clarification on several items for which Mr. Scarboro was unable to determine the increase. She confirmed that following receipt of Mr. Carrick’s clarifications, she had recently forwarded the Repair & Maintenance information on to Frank Wells, since she and Lisa Hedrick had uncertainty as to whether some costs should be included in the rate calculation per the contract.

Amendment Re: Troy Contract: Renae Stafford explained that following the Board’s approval of the proposed amendment, Leann Martin had forwarded the executed amendment to Troy’s attorney for formal consideration/vote and that she is currently awaiting correspondence from Mr. Atkinson regarding the status. Debbi Yarbrough inquired what the amendment entails and Renae Stafford explained that the existing language requires SCADA operation via radio transmission, and that NCDENR has advised replacement of the currently non-working SCADA at the Uwharrie Point pump stations. She further discussed that until the SCADA is working, NCDENR requires daily station site visits, even on the weekends, and that Jay Thomas is interested in switching to a satellite transmission system, similar to what is in place at the water tanks.   

Annexation: Renae Stafford confirmed that following the Board’s advisement, staff has contacted the two property owners to provide notification that only a few petitions have been received in the South Main/Drayton Drive area and to make them aware of the option for them to attempt to obtain petitions. She further discussed that one of the property owners has expressed definite interest in obtaining petitions and has already acquired a map and related information from District staff. 
Annual Employee Dinner: Renae Stafford discussed that following the Board’s approval, staff has made reservations at the Classic Family Restaurant for the annual dinner. She confirmed that the dinner is scheduled for Thursday, December 18, 2014 from 11:30-12:30, during which time the office will be closed, but that employees may be reached for emergencies through the District’s on-call phone number.
Financial: Lisa Hedrick explained that the monthly financial report for November is not yet available but will be mailed upon completion. She also provided a review of the October report for incoming Board members. 
Annual Audit: Lisa Hedrick discussed that following the rescheduling of the December meeting to the 1st, she had contacted Martin & Starnes to request their attendance to present the annual audit report. She further discussed that the representatives familiar with the District’s audit were unavailable due to previously scheduled commitments but plan to attend the January 8, 2015 meeting to present the report. Lisa Hedrick also made the Board aware that Martin & Starnes advised her to proceed with providing the annual audit report to the District’s lending agencies.   
Water Loss: Renae Stafford explained that the Water Loss Report is not available yet but will be mailed upon completion. 
Norman Hunt made a motion to move to closed session to discuss BLSP Litigation, and Personnel, seconded by Charlie Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Norman Hunt made a motion to move back to open session, seconded by Charlie Hobson, passed by the Board 5-0.


Norman Hunt made a motion to advertise for the General Manager position, seconded by Debbi Yarbrough, passed by the Board 4-1, with Darcus Bisher voting against. 

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned.

2
1

